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The Hiawatha City Council met in regular session in the Hiawatha Council Chambers on September 17, 2008. Mayor Tom Theis called the meeting to order at 7:00 P.M. Present: Dick Olson, Linda Bendixen, Nancy Melsa and Marty Bruns. Absent: Bob Rampulla. Staff present: City Administrator, Dave Van Dee; City Clerk, Kim Downs; Community Development Director, Mark Powers; Police Chief, Dennis Marks; Fire Chief, Mike Nesslage; Deputy Chief EMS, Rob Archibald and City Engineer, Dick Ransom. Guests: Gazette reporter, John Schweitzer, Executive Director of Cedar Rapids Community Schools Foundation, Amy Geiger, Jan Kvoach, Chelsea Forbes and Dan Hoffman.
City Engineer, Dick Ransom requested removing and postponing item D6d (Final Pay Estimate #3 for Phase II: Hiawatha City Hall Site Demo and Grading Project) from the agenda due to there being a calculation error on the amount that is due. Marty Bruns moved approval of the Agenda as amended, second by Linda Bendixen. Motion carried.

Dick Olson moved approval of the following Consent Agenda items: Bills Presented; Finance Director’s Report for August 2008; City Clerk’s Reconciliation Report for August 2008; Department Reports: Community Development, Police, Fire, Maintenance, and Park & Recreation; Resolution #08-148 Street Finance Report for July 1, 2007 thru June 30, 2008; Approval of New Class C Beer Permit with Carryout Native Wine for Basket Bowtique at 758 N. Center Point Rd., a New Class E Liquor Permit with Carryout Beer, Carryout Wine and Sunday Sales for Quick Mart at 655 Robins Rd., A Class C Beer Permit renewal for Kwik Shop #568 at 300 E. Blairs Ferry Rd.; a cigarette permit to Quick Mart at 655 Robins Rd.; Mayor’s report, second by Marty Bruns. Motion carried.  
Fill the Sandbag Flood Festival Update/Presentation 
Fire Chief, Mike Nesslage, presented the results of the “Fill the Sandbag Flood Festival” Event held on Saturday, September 6, 2008. Mike Nesslage and Chelsea Forbes presented a check to Amy Geiger, Executive Director of Cedar Rapids Community Schools Foundation in the amount of $15,250. The dollars will help with school supplies and other necessary items for the 1800 children who were affected by the June 2008 flood. Amy Geiger thanked the City for the contribution. Geiger emphasized how each dollar donated, makes a huge difference and impact on the affected children.  
Longfellow Square 7th Addition
City Engineer, Dick Ransom has received and reviewed the Final Plat submitted by Longfellow Square 7th Addition and had found the plans meet the requirements set by the City of Hiawatha. Ransom recommended approval of the Final Plat as presented. The final plat for Longfellow Square 7th Addition containing three (3) lots, numbered Lot One (1), Lot Two (2) and Lot A, all inclusive has been filed with the City Clerk, additionally submitted was an executed development agreement. The attached development agreement was reviewed and recommended for approval by the City Engineer, Dick Ransom.

Dick Olson presented RESOLUTION #08-149 approving Final Plat for the Longfellow 7th Addition and includes the Development Agreement as submitted, second by Marty Bruns.

Roll call vote:

AYES: Nancy Melsa, Linda Bendixen, Dick Olson, Marty Bruns
NAYS: None

ABSENT: Bob Rampulla
Resolution #08-149 adopted.
Demolition of Buildings and Grading at 94 Emmons Street and 98 Emmons Street
The City Council deems it necessary to remove the buildings and grade the area at 94 Emmons Street and 98 Emmons Street.

The City received six (6) competitive quotes for the demolition of both buildings and grading and are as follows:
· Ricklefs Excavating: $48,409.50
· City Wide Construction Corp: $ 52,141.25
· Tschiggfrie Excavation Co.: $57,700.19

· Gee Grading and Excavating:  $56,746.75

· Rathje Construction Co.:  $59,301.25

· Yordi Excavating Inc.:  $ 74,11.25
City Engineer, Dick Ransom has reviewed each of the quotes and recommends Ricklefs Excavating for council approval for the contract.

Linda Bendixen presented RESOLUTION #08-150 approving and making award of contract for the Demolition of Buildings and Grading at 94 Emmons Street and 98 Emmons Street to Ricklefs Excavating Ltd. in an amount not to exceed $48,409.50 with the projected completion date of November 1, 2008, second by Nancy Melsa. 

Roll call vote:

AYES: Dick Olson, Marty Bruns, Linda Bendixen, Nancy Melsa
NAYS: None

ABSENT: Bob Rampulla
Resolution #08-150 adopted.

8th Avenue Watermain and Subdrain Project
City Administrator, Dave Van Dee presented to the council the ongoing problems with ice build up over the past two (2) winters and now have a solution for the drainage on 8th Avenue between Blairs Ferry Rd. and Willman St. City Engineer, Dick Ransom stated if we start with the plans and obtain quotes now, the project could be completed this fall. 
Marty Bruns presented RESOLUTION #08-151 authorizing engineer services proceeding with design plans and specifications and to obtain competitive quotes for the 8th Avenue Watermain and Subdrain project, second by Linda Bendixen. 

Roll call vote:

AYES: Nancy Melsa, Dick Olson, Linda Bendixen, Marty Bruns

NAYS: None

ABSENT: Bob Rampulla

Resolution #08-151 adopted.
North Center Point Road Streetscape Project (South of Boyson Rd to North of RR tracks)

City Engineer, Dick Ransom has reviewed and recommends Change Order #3 for the  North Center Point Road Streetscape Project (South of Boyson Rd. to North of RR track), with an increase of $1,740.00 which reflects additional materials for adequate drainage and replacement of inadequate topsoil.

Dick Olson presented RESOLUTION #08-152 approving Change Order #3 for the North Center Point Road Streetscape Project (South of Boyson Rd. to North of RR tracks), with Horsfield Construction with an increased amount of $1,740.00, with a revised contract in the amount of $1,213,907.20, second by Nancy Melsa.
Roll call vote:

AYES: Linda Bendixen, Nancy Melsa, Dick Olson, Marty Bruns

NAYS: None

ABSENT: Bob Rampulla

Resolution #08-152 adopted.

City Engineer, Dick Ransom has reviewed and recommends Change Order #4 for the North Center Point Road Streetscape Project (South of Boyson Rd. to North of RR tracks) with an increase of $8,175.00 which reflects storm water drainage issues.

Dick Olson presented RESOLUTION #08-153 approving Change Order #4 for the North Center Point Road Streetscape Project (South of Boyson Rd. to North of RR tracks),(Project #4089-05-7) with Horsfield Construction with an increased amount of $8,175.00 with a revised contract amount of $ 1,222,082.20, second by Marty Bruns. 

Roll call vote:

AYES: Marty Bruns, Nancy Melsa, Linda Bendixen, Dick Olson

NAYS: None

ABSENT: Bob Rampulla

Resolution #08-153 adopted.

Phase II: Hiawatha City Hall Site Demo and Grading Project

City Engineer, Dick Ransom has reviewed and recommends Change Order #2 for the Phase II: Hiawatha City Hall Site Demo and Grading Project with an increase of $4,320.00 for removal of unsuitable subgrade materials and replaced with crushed rock.

Linda Bendixen asked if the unsuitable materials were known prior to the start of the project or is this Rathje Construction’s way of getting back some of the liquidated damage costs. Van Dee stated this was unforeseen and if you look at the dates of the change order, you can see we held this change order as the council agreed in June to not make any further payments until project was completed. This change order was dated in May of 2008. Ransom agreed and mentioned the wet spring we had, made for unsuitable soils; therefore, needed additional quantities as the work went along. 

Linda Bendixen presented RESOLUTION #08-154 approving Change Order #2 for the Phase II: Hiawatha City Hall Site Demolition and Grading Project with Rathje Construction, with an increased amount of $4,320.00 with a revised contract amount of 476,421.35, second by Nancy Melsa.

Roll call vote:

AYES: Nancy Melsa, Linda Bendixen, Dick Olson, Marty Bruns

NAYS: None

ABSENT: Bob Rampulla

Resolution #08-154 adopted.

City Engineer, Dick Ransom has reviewed and recommends Pay Estimate #2 in the amount of $22,859.09 to Rathje Construction Co. for the Phase II: Hiawatha City Hall Demolition and Grading Project.
Linda Bendixen presented RESOLUTION #08-155 approving Pay Estimate #2 for the Phase II: Hiawatha City Hall Demolition and Grading Project to Rathje Construction Co. in the amount of $22,859.09, second by Marty Bruns. 
AYES: Dick Olson, Nancy Melsa, Linda Bendixen, Marty Bruns

NAYS: None

ABSENT: Bob Rampulla

Resolution #08-155 adopted.

City Engineer, Dick Ransom has reviewed and recommends (Balancing) Change Order #3 with an increased amount of $8,264.85 with a revised total contact of $84,686.20. The change order reflects final quantity adjustments as dictated by construction and eight (8) days of liquidated damages. 

Marty Bruns presented RESOLUTION #08-156 approving (Balancing) Change Order #3 for the Phase II: Hiawatha City Hall Site Demo and Grading Project with Rathje Construction with an increased amount of $8,264.85 with a revised contract amount of $84,686.20, second by Nancy Melsa. 

Roll call vote:

AYES: Nancy Melsa, Linda Bendixen, Marty Bruns, Dick Olson
NAYS: None
ABSENT: Bob Rampulla
Resolution #08-156 adopted.
Hardship and Uncollectible Write Off Policies
Fire Chief, Mike Nesslage presented to the council the billing and collecting process regarding the Ambulance services and has determined it would be appropriate to establish formal policies regarding the administration hardship request and write off of uncollectible bills. Council agrees these policies are greatly needed. The committee would consist of the City Administrator or designee, Mayor or designee, Finance Director and Fire Chief. 

Linda Bendixen moved to add the Mayor or Mayor’s designee to the committee, second by Marty Bruns. Motion carried.

Linda Bendixen presented RESOLUTION #08-157 approving Policy 755 EMS Administrative: Hardship and Policy 756 EMS Administrative: Uncollectible Accounts regarding Ambulance services, second by Marty Bruns.
Roll call vote:

AYES: Dick Olson, Linda Bendixen, Nancy Melsa, Marty Bruns

NAYS: None

ABSENT: Bob Rampulla

Resolution #08-157 adopted.

Paramedic/Volunteer Firefighter Position

Dick Olson moved consent regarding Colleen Dickerson as a Volunteer Firefighter-Paramedic, second by Marty Bruns. Motion carried.

Indemnification Agreement with Hope United Church/Flood Volunteers

Fire Chief, Mike Nesslage has been contacted by Pastor Fritz, from the Hope United Church of Christ regarding the use of shower facilities at the fire station. Flood recovery teams will be staying at the Hope Church and have no shower facilities there. 
Marty Bruns presented RESOLUTION #08-158 authorizing Mayor to sign the indemnification agreement with Hope United Church of Christ, second by Nancy Melsa.

Roll call vote:

AYES: Linda Bendixen, Nancy Melsa, Marty Bruns, Dick Olson

NAYS: None

ABSENT: Bob Rampulla

Resolution #08-158 adopted.

Code Enforcement Officer Position

Community Development Director, Mark Powers has selected Chad Breidinger to fill the position of Code Enforcement Officer with the Community Development Department. Starting pay grade and grouping of C2-4 at an hourly rate of $17.87 per hour, or $37,178 annually with full benefits and a starting date of September 22, 2008. 

Dick Olson moved council consent authorizing the hourly rate and benefit plan for the Code Enforcement Officer position at an hourly rate of $17.87 or $37,178 will full benefits and a start date of September 22, 2008, second by Marty Bruns. Motion carried.
Janitorial/Building/Grounds Maintenance Position

City Clerk, Kim Downs has selected Jerry Rowray to fill the position of Janitorial/Building/Grounds Maintenance. Starting pay grade and grouping of B1-5 at an hourly rate of $14.88 per hour, or $30,947 annually with full benefits and a starting date of September 29, 2008. 
Dick Olson moved council consent authorizing the hourly rate and benefit plan for the full time Janitorial/Building/Ground Maintenance position at an hourly rate of $14.88 or $30,947 annually with full benefits and a starting date of September 29, 2008, second by Nancy Melsa. Motion carried.

Discussion – Non Action items

Dick Olson commended the Hiawatha Fire and Rescue on their efforts of raising $13,018.37 for the 2008 MDA Fill the Boot.
Mayor Theis reported of two ribbon cutting ceremonies coming up; Basket Bowtique at 758 N. Center Point Rd., on September 25, 2008 at 4:00 P.M. and Allan Custom Homes at 350 Miller Rd., on October 9, 2008 at 4:00 P.M.
Citizen’s Input

Jan Kvoach of 125 Ashworth Ct. addressed the city council with her interest in the drainage of water near her property. Kvoach asked council if they would consider building a burm behind her property to alleviate the water issues as presented. Kvoach stated the builder of the adjacent property has not followed the set plans that they have provided to the building department and the city engineer, and have changed the plans on two (2) occasions. City Engineer, Dick Ransom stated the plans have only been changed one (1) time to his knowledge. Ransom has provided Kvoach with a letter of the current status of the water issue and that her property is not a threat at this time. Ransom has communicated with the builder of the adjacent lot and has asked them to follow the plans as approved to eliminate any future issues.
Nancy Melsa moved to adjourn at 8:10 P.M., second by Linda Bendixen. Motion carried. 
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